
Congratulations 
to Stephen McDonnell-Daly of Peacehaven & Telscombe 
Flower Club for his winning designs at the Wisley Flower 
Show held in September at RHS Wisley. 
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National News  

Sheila Clayton RIP 

It is with great sadness that I inform you of the 
passing of one of our members, Sheila Clayton. 
She was well known at Sussex Area and at one 
time in the past was Media Officer - before it 
was computerised.

Sheila was the Chairman of Battle Flower Club 
for several years until it sadly closed due to lack 
of committee members.


Sheila joined Little Common Club in 2005 and 
was an enthusiastic and loyal member who 
became Club President. She was an 
excellent and innovative flower arranger who 


enjoyed taking part in competitions and flower 
festivals. She also took occasional classes at 
our regular monthly Practice Group as recent as 
last year, despite her advancing years. She was 
a well loved and respected member of our club 

with an infectious sense of humour. She will be 
sadly missed.


The funeral was held on Wednesday 4 October. 

The only floral tribute was the coffin spray which 
our flower club had been requested to make. 


If anyone would like to make a donation, we can 
forward it to Sussex Kidney Trust in her memory.


Pearl Mason

Little Common Village Flower Club


The NAFAS Virtual AGM  
was held on Wednesday 4 October 2023  

Please use the following link to view the 
Virtual AGM: 
www.youtube.com/live/wySx-CE6JVw 

This has been viewed 867 times. 

Congratulations to 

Nicky Wylie on her 
appointment as    

National Chairman 

Congratulations to 
National Associate of  
Honour Awards 2023 

Debbie Wadge, Wessex and Jersey Area 

Mala Williams, Wessex and Jersey Area 

Janet James, South Midlands Area 
Area News 

http://www.youtube.com/live/wySx-CE6JVw


Area Chairman 

With the Area 
AGM soon to 
be upon us,    
I cannot 
believe that it 
will be a year 

since I took 
office as Area 

Chairman. The 
Council meeting and AGM will take 
place on Monday 13 November at 
Plumpton village hall with Council 
starting at 11am and the AGM 
following at 1.30pm after a short 
lunch break.   During the afternoon, 
the presentation of prizes from the 
‘Yuletide’ competition will take 
place.  If you haven’t already applied to enter, 
please give it a go.   There is still time to contact 
Lesley, our Competitions Secretary 
lesleyetherton@outlook.com 

The Executive will have a sales table as the 
committee has been working hard to produce 
an enticing spread of Christmas goodies to 
raise funds for Area, and the Sussex Kidney 
Trust will also have a sales table. So please do 
come prepared with cash to engage in some 
more retail therapy! 

I have greatly enjoyed the first year of my term 
of office and particularly the opportunity of 
visiting all clubs throughout Sussex.  Usually, it 
has been a very happy occasion but there have 
been times when the visit has been tinged with 
sadness.  One such occasion was my visit to 
demonstrate at Ringmer Flower Club at its last 
meeting.  Ringmer was formed in 1977 but with 
much regret the club felt they were no longer 
able to continue functioning.   

We wish those members well and do so hope 
they will continue their interest in flowers by 
joining another club nearby, such as Lewes 
Flower Club.    

Look forward to seeing you on Monday 13 
November.   

Best wishes, 
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Area News 

Left to right:  
Margaret Moores, Sheila and Richard Griffin, Gaenor Circus  

at October’s Area Day

Area What’s On 

Council, AGM and  
Area Competition  

Monday 13 November  

Plumpton Green Village Hall 
Council 11am followed by  

AGM at 1.30pm 

The Area Competition, Yuletide, will also 
take place on this day, with viewing after 

the AGM until 4.30pm. 

Contacting Gaenor 

Gaenor’s old Virgin e.mail address is no 
longer in operation, please use instead 

gaenor.circus1@gmail.com

mailto:lesleyetherton@outlook.com
mailto:gaenor.circus1@gmail.com


Dromantine  

In August, I attended the Judges conference at 
Dromantine in Northern Ireland with six other 
Sussex Judges, Angela Merryfield, Brenda Bull, 
Barbara Hoy, Christina Curtis, Maggie Hayes 
and Jilly Griffin.  The event was well attended 
by a mix of Area and National Judges. 
  
The weekend proved to be a 
thoroughly entertaining few 
days with plenty of fun, 
friendship and flowers in 
abundance, topped up with 
huge amounts of laughter 
from the moment we arrived.  
Joan Magee and her team 
certainly welcomed us all 
with tremendous Irish 
hospitality and everyone was made to feel 
relaxed and comfortable with the weekend’s 
programme.   

  
We looked at some of the 
changes in the new 2023 
Competition Manual regarding 
Pedestals and Still life exhibits. 
 Competitors and Judges are 
advised to purchase and follow 
the new 2023 manual for future 
competitions as there are many 
changes in format and content. 
  

The main change for Pedestal exhibits is that 
“when more than one placement is used, the 
main placement MUST be uppermost”. 
Therefore any other placements must be 
positioned below the main placement and are 
subsidiary.   
  
With Still Life there is a change of emphasis for 
the exhibit with the second point.   “The 
integration of all components should elicit a 
feeling of harmony and stillness”.  We found 
that less is certainly more for these designs. 
  
There is a fuller article by Angela giving the 
flavour of the topics we covered during the 
weekend. 
  
Linda Porrett 
Judges’ Representative 

NAFAS Judges 
Conference 
  
The NAFAS Judges Conference at last took 
place in Dromantine, Northern Ireland, on the 
weekend of 18-20 August 2023. It had been 
scheduled twice before and both times had to 
be cancelled. Six members of the Sussex Area 
attended. As the course was held in Northern 
Ireland the majority of delegates had to travel to 
the venue involving planes, boats and cars or 
coaches to arrive between 2 and 4 in the 
afternoon. 

On arrival we were greeted by the Staff of 
Dromantine to receive our accommodation 
details and from Joan Magee (Chairman of the 
National Judges Committee) a lovely goodie 
bag. 
  
After dropping off our bags in our rooms we 
were greeted with a most welcome cup of tea 
and scones. It was a perfect chance to catch up 
with other delegates as they arrived. Next as 
you would expect a bit of a test…  There was a 
vase containing a range of plants for us to 
identify.  Next two tables contained a series of 
artefacts from different periods of history. Again 
we had to identify and record which period of 
history they represented. In our goody bag was 
a Horticultural Quiz. Once completed everything 
had to be handed in and marked, would you 
expect less? 
  
After supper we had a Gin and Vodka tasting 
from a local distillery called ‘Tasting the 
Botanicals’. Small tasting glasses were 
distributed and the tasting began. Lots of 
information regarding the production of said 
products. The noise level in the room grew as 
the evening progressed. 
  
Next day after breakfast we all congregated for 
the morning session with Margaret Rumens 
entitled ‘Pedestals’. Margaret introduced the 
session by explaining the changes made in the 
New Competitions Manual 2023 to the definition 
of Pedestal. We looked at a series of 
photographs and judged which conformed to 
pedestal designs. The National Judges 
committee and Judges from Northern Ireland 
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had prepared 9 superb pedestal style designs 
for us to judge. Were they pedestals or not? 
Mid-morning we had a refreshing coffee break. 
After which we 
judged individually 
the pedestals and 
then an Area Judge 
was partnered with a 
National Judge to 
discuss their 
findings, then a 
group discussion 
where everyone 
aired their views. A 
very valuable 
exercise into what 
constitutes a 
pedestal. 
  
Time for lunch and a chat. 
  
After lunch the next session was taken by Alan 
Beatty on Still Life. A brief discussion on the 
amendments that had been made in the new 
Competitions Manual 2023. The delegates were 
split into groups of 3 and we had to judge the 7 
exhibits of Still Life again set up by the National 
Judging Committee and Irish National Judges. 
Awarding First, Second, Third and VHC. 
  
After the coffee break we had to write 
comments cards in our groups for our VHC and 
a non prize winner. These were then discussed. 
After this, three of the still life designs were re-
arranged in 10 minutes. This followed by the 
next three rearranged. Group discussions then 
took place to decide if they were better after 
highlighting the changes in the new manual. 
   
The evening meal was a four course dinner with 
a glass of wine which was much needed after 
the work that had been carried out. The meal 
was very enjoyable and tasty. 
The evening’s entertainment was a talk by 
Karen Frew about the life of Dior. A very 
informative evening. 
After breakfast we had to vacate our rooms by 
9.30 and the final session of the course was an 
Open forum to include the new competitions 
Manual 2023. Lots of questions were raised 
which were answered by the committee. This 

continued with more questions after the coffee 
break. The conference was brought to a close 
with the announcing of the results of the Plant 

ID, Horticultural Quiz and 
What period were the artefacts 
representing. Our own Linda 
Porrett won the last 
competition. 
  
This was followed by Lunch. 
Our coach picked us up and 
return us to the airport for our 
homeward journey. 
  
A very enjoyable relaxed 
conference. We made new 
friends, caught up with old 
ones, and gained a lot of 

knowledge about the new Competitions Manual 
2023.  

We look forward to the next one whenever it 
may be! 
  
Angela Merryfield 
Area Judge 
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Area Day - Plumpton 
Monday 2 October, Area Day, a day to look 
forward to!  Well it started well. Gaenor had on 
one of her many hats and was doing a grand 
job as a parking attendant directing everyone, it 
brought a smile to my face. The hall was very 
busy with an anticipated excitement in the air. In 
one of the side rooms the Executive Committee 
and The Sussex Kidney Trust had done a 
marvellous job with their stalls with lots of things 
to buy and ideas to copy for our clubs. Also 
Jean’s wonderful cards which never disappoint. 
I hope they took lots of money, they certainly 
worked hard.  

  
Then we were treated to a wonderful speaker, 
Richard Griffin, who was a former Royal 
Protection Officer to our late Queen and the 
Duke of Edinburgh. Starting with a video of the 
Queen's life from a baby to her long reign which 
was very cleverly delivered. He then went on to 
tell us many funny and interesting stories about 
his time looking after the family as a personal 
bodyguard, and the antics that went on during 

this time.  What a fabulous time he has had, 
visiting over 160 Countries, sailing on The 
Royal Yacht Britannia, events and parties it 
really gave us an insight into the family and how 
they live their lives out of the public eye.  
  
We broke for lunch when many members 
walked and sat in the lovely grounds 
surrounding the Village Hall.   It was a very 
pleasant afternoon. On our return we were 
looking forward to the much anticipated ‘Sound 
of Rhubarb’ with Annette Urquhart, a National 
Demonstrator. Despite a few technical problems 
which Annette had to cope with, she continued 
her demonstration with a mixture of designs, 
which were all very pink, and finished with a 
very large display at the end which overall was 
very effective. 

  
We look forward with anticipation to the next 
Area Day on Monday 11 March 2024 with Gary 
Shipton Deputy Lieutenant, Editor In Chief and 
Regional Director of Sussex World with ‘ Hold 
the Front Page’, and Vanessa Wellock National 
Demonstrator from Cheshire Area. 
  
Christine Ashby, Chairman 
Patcham Flower Club 
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Richard’s Royal memorabilia

Carol Lathleiff with Anne Bacon who, along with Sue 
Oliver, ran the Executive’s retail stands



NAFAS Competitions 
Manual Fourth Edition 

2023 

An important guide to many of the changes to 
the Manual, a copy of this booklet is available 
from NAFAS HQ and Area publications.   It is 
recommended that this should be read in full by 
all Judges and Competitors.  Please do not 
reference the old  2015 (green) manual. 

Notes for Competitors -  
It is advised that all competitors 
should purchase the new 
Competitions Manual Fourth 
Edition 2023 and read it to help 
them with competing. 
  
Early next year, we will be 
running a day to go through the 
changes to the manual in 
greater depth. In the meantime 
to help competitors for the up 
and coming Sussex Area 
Competitions, some of the 
major amendments are listed 
below. 
  
The Competitions Manual 2023 has been 
reordered and the script condensed in places to 
make it more concise and some of the 
definitions have minor amendments. 
  
We recommend you reading the new manual 
but have highlighted major amendments below:- 
  
P6-8 – Plant Material - new definitions added – 
 	 Manipulated Plant Material 
	 Plant Material in all its Forms 
	 Wild Plant Material. 
  
P10 – Guidance For Competitors – 
	 4 New Bullet Points (BP) have been 	 	
added, PLEASE read the complete list 
  
P11 – Common Faults in Show Work – 
	 BP2 wording ‘Current edition’ added 
  
P13 – Terms and Definitions for Show 
Schedules – New title 

Extra definitions and BPs have been added, 
please read carefully 
  
P14-19 - Styles of Exhibit 
There is now no section for Contemporary 
Design and these previous definitions have 
been incorporated into either Styles of Exhibit or 
Design Techniques. 
  
Some of the definitions in Styles of Exhibit have 
amended or have extra BPs, PLEASE read all 
carefully. 

  
New definitions- 
Meadow 
Modern Mass 
Pave/Tapestry 
Steam Punk 
  
P22, - Period Classes 
2 new periods– 
		 Indian 
		 Japanese 
  
P24-27 - Design Techniques 
New definitions – Baling, Braiding/
Plaiting, Dying/Painting, Palisading 
  

Some definitions have new BPs and others 
have been condensed PLEASE read all 
definitions carefully. 
  
P31 – Elements of Design 
Definitions have been condensed, PLEASE 
read one of the recommended books for a fuller 
explanation, to give you a greater 
understanding. 
  
P32-33 – Principles of Design 
Definitions have been condensed, PLEASE 
read one of the recommended books for a fuller 
explanation, to give you a greater 
understanding. 
  
P45 - Please note Children’s and Junior classes 
are now known as ‘Young People’s Classes” 
  
P61-63 new sections covering alternative 
Judging Techniques. 
  
 Linda Porrett 
Judges’ Representative 
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On the Radio 
As East Grinstead Flower Club new club year 
was approaching in September and given the 
fact that radio still maintains a strong and vital 
presence within the media industry, I decided to 
get in touch with the managing director of the 
local radio station (Meridian FM) in East 
Grinstead whom I’d met on a few occasions.  
My intention was to get a plug on any of the 
programmes being broadcast that week and 
have our event posted on their social network 
platforms. The main advantage of radio is that 
it’s an anywhere, anytime medium and that 
accessibility enables listening to occur in places 
that other media may have difficulty reaching, 
for example when driving. 

That email quickly led to one of the male 
presenters asking if I’d do a live or a zoom 
interview. This unexpected  proposition threw 
me a bit but I decided to bite the bullet and go 
for it! After all, nothing ventured, nothing gained! 

Having opted to go ‘live’ I requested a list of 
some possible questions my host might ask and 
then prepared myself as best I could. This 
included making some notes with a few  
keywords highlighted to jog my memory and 
some factual data about NAFAS and  Sussex 
Area. Just because you know what you want to 
say in your head doesn’t mean you’ll always 
remember, especially when live on air as I 
found out! 

It’s best to appear natural, spontaneous and 
unrehearsed but this is easier said than done!   
I was given the option of choosing in advance 
some music I’d like played during the 
programme. This, plus the necessary ads, one 

a break and an opportunity to scan one’s notes!
It’s surprising how quickly the time goes by. 

The tip I’d give anyone wishing to do a radio 
interview is to treat it as if it were a chat around 
your kitchen table. It can be a bit daunting 
seeing the studio with all the mikes, wires and 
equipment in a small area but it’s best to forget 
about them completely. One can always take 
another club / committee member along if going 
it alone is too much of an undertaking. That will 
also add a bit more variety. 

Speak slowly and clearly and be precise about 
what information you’d like to get across - what 
the club actually does, the benefits of being in a 
flower club, what a typical evening consists of, 
where exactly and at what time you meet - give 
the postcode - whether you have refreshments / 
raffle / sales table, complimentary / reduced 
entry on the first visit and so on. It’s also 
important to stress that no previous experience 
is necessary to attend. Mention social events 
and club and area workshops that take place 
during the year and basically anything the club 
does that would interest and entice new 
members.  

I brought along two small, simple arrangements 
in ribboned jam jars for the studio so that 
became a topic of conversation on air which led 
on to pointers on how to keep flowers fresher 
for longer at home. Be prepared to go ‘off piste’ 
at times when the conversation just flows.  

Get there early as this gives you a chance to 
meet the presenter for a wee chat and to 
familiarise yourself with the layout of the place 
and get comfortable. It’s normal to be a bit 
nervous! Bring a bottle of water in case you get 
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Club News ….what have you been up to? 



a dry mouth. Remember that listeners will tune 
in at different times so repeat your main 
messages articulating them in different ways 
during each segment. I actually forgot to do this 
but the experienced presenter stepped in and 
guided me to it again. If you make a mistake 
don’t dwell on it. Just keep going! 

Whilst I can usually talk for Ireland, live radio 
interviews wouldn’t be my forte, but having 
done a few over the years on different topics 
during my teaching career it gets a little easier 
and is definitely well worth the publicity for our 
clubs.  

Overall I was pleased I got through it even if I 
felt afterwards I could’ve done better! So if you 
get the opportunity to promote your club on 
radio, go for it! 

Anne-Marie Newby, Chairman 
East Grinstead Flower Club 

The Patcham Duck Fayre 
The Patcham Duck Fayre, is an Annual Event in 
Patcham Village, Brighton which has taken 
place for many years in August. It went into 
decline for a while but was started again about 
five years ago and has gone from strength to 
strength ever since.  

Patcham 
Flower Club 
has had a 
stall at the 
Fayre to raise 
monies to 
support the 
Club during 
this time and 
has always 
been very 
successful. 

This year, we 
made £250 
doing a Tombola 
and Lucky Dip 
for the Children. 
We also 
borrowed the 
Area Banner for 
the event which 
raised our profile 
somewhat and 
managed to 
acquire three 

new members who came to the Club and were 
very impressed with the set up and wanted to 
join.  

We are an 
Afternoon Club, 
and it is very 
difficult to get 
new members, so 
we were very 
pleased. 

Christine Ashby 
Patcham Flower 
Club 
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Pave Designs Workshop 

Horam and Heathfield Flower Club had a very 
enjoyable evening in September, with club 
members and visitors creating pavé designs.   

These were then placed together for everyone to 
enjoy viewing the different  patterns/colours and 
textures used. 

Phyllis Stevens, Chairman 
Horam and Heathfield Flower Club 



Paper Flower Workshop 
East Preston Floral Club were treated to a 
very special evening in July when the very 
talented Duncan Ward came along to show us 
how to make paper flowers.  Initially, there was 
a slight air of trepidation in the room at the sight 

of such a diverse selection of equipment – 
heaps of different coloured card, tissue paper, 
sticks, wires and the inevitable PVA glue and 
some of us felt like we were back in play-
school, but we needn’t have worried as Duncan 
reassured us that it was all very simple and 
straightforward! 
  
So, starting with a few sheets of delicate tissue 
paper, Duncan skilfully demonstrated how to 
make a very pretty carnation.  We folded our 
tissue paper according to his instructions, 
backwards and forwards, pleating the paper as 
we went, then snipped into the ends with our 
scissors before gently teasing the delicate 
tissue apart with our fingertips.  It took a while 
to perfect the art, but we all finished up with a 
prettily frilled paper tissue carnation – how 
clever! 

Our next challenge under Duncan’s expert 
guidance was to make a paper rose.  This time 
the coloured paper was thicker so we all 

thought it 
might be 
easier. 
 How 
wrong 
can you 
be!  After 
cutting 
out 
various 

petal shapes and lining them all up in front of 
us, mentally numbering them as we went, we 
then had to assemble the petals in a very 
specific order, before curling each one over a 
kebab stick to create the natural effect of a 
beautiful rose.  The results looked stunning 
(mostly)! 

  
Then came the grand finale – Kusudama - a 
paper flower extraordinaire!  We were each 
invited to choose a pack of multi-coloured 
squares of paper and then we were asked to 
watch very carefully as Duncan showed us how 
it was done.  Well, it looked easy enough but, 
once again, how wrong can one be!  We fiddled 
and faffed, got glue all over the table and up our 
arms, put bits in upside down and back to front, 

until Duncan 
patiently came 
along and offered 
his expert help to 
put it all right.  The 
results were 
spectacular and it 
was certainly worth 
persevering with 
the challenge! 
  

Thank you, Duncan, from all of us at East 
Preston Floral Club!  We had such a great 
evening, and we learned something completely 
new which we can now incorporate into our 
floral designs from time to time.   If any other 
clubs are looking for an innovative new 
workshop idea, we can certainly recommend 
Duncan and his paper flowers – absolutely 
brilliant! 
  
Linda Coleman, Secretary 
East Preston Floral Club 
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I’ve always had a 
passion for 
Fantasy and 
Science Fiction 
genres in TV and 
movies, you know 
– the world of DC, 
Marvel, 
Supernatural, 
Twilight, Harry 
Potter, Star Trek 
and Star Wars – 
so I suppose it’s 
no surprise that I 
would want a 
DVD player with 
the six series of 
my most 
cherished guilty pleasure – Lucifer (Fox, 
Netflix) as my luxury item. Of course, the DVD 
player would be bicycle driven or by a wind 
turbine or something that runs on green energy. 

Lucifer is a story about The Fallen Angel 
(played by handsome British actor Tom Ellis of 
Miranda fame) taking a vacation in Los Angeles 
from down below (Hell). He falls in love with a 
beautiful Homicide Police Detective, Chloe 
Decker (played by Lauren German). It is 
wonderful escapism for me, a somewhat fallen 
angel myself, with great episodes of police 
procedural drama including fascinating 
miscreants needing punishment and celestial 
nonsense. There is plenty of comedy too and a 
message of redemption resulting in 
multigenerational appeal of the 
show all over the world. 
Through my love for this 
programme, I’ve met the 
actors (had hugs), attended 
Conventions, caught up with 
a wealth of passionate 
Lucifans and developed an 
interest in props and screen 
worn costume. There are 

thousands of Lucifer themed stories to read on 
social media (AO3), plenty of distractions any 
time of the day or night. 

I have an appreciation of all sorts of music from 
orchestral, easy listening, through rock and roll 
to pop. It’s hard to select favourites but here 

goes.  

At the age of five I went to see 
The Beatles in concert at 
Hammersmith Odeon so to 
bring back memories of my 
appreciation of this group’s 
music, I pick ‘Yesterday’ sung 
by Paul McCartney. I enjoyed 
The Osmonds in the 1970s and 
recently reminisced about 
those days with Donny and his 
musicians at Harrah’s 
Showroom in Las Vegas. I 
especially like ‘Love Me for A 
Reason’ on The Osmonds 
album, the Plan and this makes 
me think of meeting my 
husband in the following years. 

Most weekends we entered amateur 
competitions in Ballroom and Latin American 
dancing and I suppose that’s where I got my 
love of all that glitters. I still remember those 
rhinestones which I stuck on my face with glue. 
Lovely! I think I would pick ‘Sway’ by Rosemary 
Cluny/Pérez Prado to remind me of those 
happy times in dear Ronnie’s arms.  

For a bit of fun, I do enjoy the Queen song 
‘Another One Bites the Dust’ especially as the 
Lucifer cast and many extras give a rousing 
version in the show whilst God (Dennis 
Haysbert) looks on. 

The words of ‘My Love Will Never Die’ (AG 
Claire Wyndham) are deeply moving. This has 

Lucifer links too as it plays as our Fallen 
Angel sacrifices everything to return to Hell 
to keep everyone safe on Earth. It makes 
me cry every time. I think I connect it with 
Ronnie not being here with me anymore. 
So I am selecting that song and finally a 
jazz classic, ‘Summertime’ – the Ella 

Fitzgerald version. These days I find myself 
singing or humming it. Can’t get it out of my 

head! 
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Desert Island Discs 
  
Our castaway in this issue is  
Dr Christina Curtis  
Area Speakers Representative 



For my book 
choice, I am 
choosing 
‘Washington 
Black’ by Esi 
Edugan 
winner of the 
Man Booker 
prize in 2018 
described as 
‘Strong, 
beautiful and 
beguiling’ by Observer. It is a tale about goings 
on at a Barbados Plantation. Washington 
Black, a young field slave is selected by one of 
the two English Brothers in charge - ‘Titch’ 
Wilde - to help build a flying machine. This 
book has just been made into a film with Lucifer 
actor Tom Ellis as ‘Titch’, the naturalist explorer 
and abolitionist. The styling is Steampunk 
which I adore, a wonderful and apt choice for 
use with the creation of a cloud cutter balloon. 
There are all sorts of fascinating life altering 
adventures for ‘Wash’ and ‘Titch’ in their trek 
from Barbados to Canada and Morocco. I can’t 
wait to see what parts are chosen to tell the 
story in the movie.  

So that’s all folks. Enjoy! 
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And finally …. 

Thank you to all contributors of articles and 
photographs. Don’t forget to contribute your 
designs and articles. Please send them in.  

Once again some articles are held over to 
next issue.  
                                                 Duncan            

Please send your articles and 
photographs to the                              

Editor Duncan Ward                                                                    
email: info@boxworthflowers.com 

For the December issue by             
Monday 20 November 2023

Remember, Remember! 
  

In the year sixteen hundred 
and five 
Long before we were alive 
There was discovered a 
dastardly plot 
To get rid of King James and 
his government lot 
 
Robert Catesby was the man 
Who came up with this 
cunning plan 
He gathered together a group who could 
Make his wicked plan come good 
 
Guy Fawkes was the one who knew 
About gunpowder and what to do 
A skill he learned sometime before 
When fighting in a Spanish war 
 
In the end it went awry 
When someone spilled the beans on Guy 
The Wardens arrested him and his friends 
And they all came to the stickiest of ends 

 
We so celebrate every year 
To make these facts very clear 
Good conquers bad in every way 
And it’s the good guys who win the day 
 
Now just please remember 
On the fifth of November 
As you party having fun 
It’s safety first for everyone! 

Anne Waite 
Brighton & Hove Flower Decoration Club

mailto:info@boxworthflowers.com
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